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Notes of the meeting on 24th September 2010 at NHS, Sutton & Merton


	Attendees:
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	
	

	Board Members:
	Cllr Maxi Martin (MM)
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services

	
	Helen Cameron (HC) 
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR) 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Mark Lawrence for Dick Wolfinden (ML)
	Met Police

	
	Janet Mountford (JM)
	NHS Sutton & Merton Provider Services

	
	Dave Hobday (DH) / Chris Frost (CF)
	MVSC

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	GP Representative

	
	Anne Hoblyn (AH) for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District

	
	Ayub

 Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Mark’s Family Centre (CEN)

	
	Sandie Belcher for Mark Clenaghan (SB)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Nicola Morgan
	Holy Trinity School for Primary Heads

	
	Helen Cook (HC)
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Allison Jones
	LBM Early Years

	In attendance:
	
	

	
	Louise Soanes
	Royal Marsden NHS Foundation Trust

	
	Shelley Dolan
	Royal Marsden NHS Foundation Trust

	
	Patricia Anderson
	Merton Unity Network

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Jan Martin (JM)
	LBM – Head of Education

	
	Melissa Caslake
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Leanne Wallder
	LBM/ NHS Sutton & Merton Joint Commissioner

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	
	

	Apologies/Absent:
	
	

	
	Cllr Peter Walker (PW)
	Cabinet Member for Education

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	Merton CAMHS

	
	Tony Eccleston (TE)
	Independent Chair of the LSCB

	
	Sue Rimmer (SE)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Dick Wolfinden (CB)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Christine Parsloe (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Mark Clenaghan (MCn)
	SWLSTG - Merton 

	
	Wendy Veazey (WV)
	Primary Heads

	
	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Naheed Chaudhry


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	
	Helen Cameron chaired the first half of the meeting
	

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes were agreed for publication
	

	
	
	

	
	· Performance Report – actions achieved.
	

	
	· Intergenerational Strategy – achieved.
	

	
	· Royal Marsden – representatives invited and present.  Shelley Dolan gave an update.  The foundation Trust is still going through the lengthy due diligence process to become host for PCT provider services, which is intended to be achieved by March 2011.  Regulators, including NHS London and the Department of Health, need to be satisfied, but apparently the green light has been given.

They are currently looking at quality issues around services for children and young people, although they do not feel like experts in this area.  They would look to identify what the future holds and the real concerns.  They are willing to learn and work closely in partnership, using their experience in governance, monitoring and financial probity.  They also want to know how the partnership structure works.


	

	
	YS indicated that she is keen to meet with the Marsden at the earliest opportunity – others may wish to do this as well.  PA added that the GP practice based commissioners are also very interested in dialogue.
	YS/PB/ Royal Marsden



	
	· GP commissioning practices – were invited to the extended meeting, but as they are not yet fully set up, this may have been at too early a stage.  PA can give some input form their perspective.
	

	
	· School lunches take-up – PB responded that the entitlement to free school meals involves an established procedure which does react effectively and speedily to need.  Much can now be done online, including access to the national free school meal hub.  Parents are widely encouraged to apply if appropriate.

	

	
	
	

	3.
	Performance report
	

	
	
	

	
	The data presented by MS relates to April-August 2010.  Exception reports were noted:
	

	
	· School lunches – there is a small improvement in take-up
	

	
	· Breast feeding – this is 1% above target, but there has been a slight drop in the outturn.
	

	
	· Children’s Social Care assessments are below target.
	

	
	· Exclusions - MM asked if we know which schools are involved where there are differences in the rates.  These are tackled individually and one school in particular is currently a mater for concern.  It should be recorded that while the target is red, the figure is still below that of the previous year and the overall trend is downward.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board requested that more trend data be provided in the performance report.  MS and PB are already looking to modify the report, which is a small part of a wider dataset, and will be updating and expanding other agencies’ involvement.
	MS/PB

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Merton Safeguarding Children Board Annual (MSCB) report 2009/10
	

	
	
	

	
	This report was presented to the Board, as in previous years, having already been seen by the Safeguarding Board at the meeting on 16th September.
	

	
	The report is in a changed format from previous years, and reflects that the MSCB now has an independent chair.  A few areas need additional material, and the MSCB has agreed the report subject to final signoff by the Chair of the MSCB - it has to reflect all the work on safeguarding carried on across the partnership.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The Children’s Trust Board agreed to endorse the report under the same provision.
	

	
	
	

	
	MC on behalf of Tony Eccleston asked members to send any comments on the report to SD by 1 October.
	All

	
	
	

	
	YS thanked all partner organisations for their input into audits and other activity, and MC expressed thanks to SD for his work on organising the report.


	

	
	
	

	5.
	MSCB Business Plan 2010-2013
	

	
	
	

	
	The Business plan was agreed by the MSCB in the same fashion as the annual report.  It represents priorities going forward, and work will begin from now while finishing off those actions from the previous plan.  The challenges it presents should also be shared by the Children’s Trust Board.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Board agreed to endorse and support the work of the MSCB Business Plan.
	

	
	
	

	
	MM asked where the responsibility for domestic violence/abuse (DV) lay between the MSCB and the CTB, and requested that the Met. Police act as the champion/link for DV between the two boards.


	ML

	
	
	

	6.
	Peer Review of safeguarding
	

	
	
	

	
	In the context of the MSCB reports PB raised the impending peer review of safeguarding.  MC set out implications for partners.  As part of improvement work for safeguarding and partly in preparation for the impending Announced Inspection of safeguarding and looked after children which will involve all partners, Local Government Improvement and Development, formerly the IDeA, will arrange the peer review from 29th November-3rd December.  MS will be setting up an interview schedule and an online survey with key partners as part of this.  Letters will be going out the CTB and MSCB to inform members of the process.  All Board members are asked to encourage all the key partners to get involved.  MC is also setting up a multi-agency case mapping group.


	YS/MC

	
	A conference on December 3 should be attended by as many partners as possible. 
	ALL

	
	
	

	
	MS is managing the arrangements for LBM and any queries should be addressed to him.  He is especially interested in feedback from children and young people on services.


	ALL

	
	
	

	7.
	SIT Peer Review of the PCT
	

	
	
	

	
	The Safeguarding Improvement Team of NHS London are conducting a peer review of the PCT on 27 and 28 September.  Interviewees for this include the Chair of the MSCB among others.


	

	
	
	

	8.
	BAME Strategic Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	Patricia Anderson from Merton Unity Network presented the BAME Strategic Plan on behalf of the Merton BME Forum.  The work actually began in 2005 as part of the capacity building within BME organisations.  A Plan was originally produced in 2006 and a refreshed version was included with the Community Plan.  The current plan has been to the Joint Consultative Committee and the Executive Board of the Merton Partnership who agreed that the plan should be considered by all the thematic partnerships, including the Children’s Trust Board.
	

	
	
	

	
	The plan is essentially about the community taking the lead, and its achievement is evidence that the BME and VCS can come together and produce an effective document.  There is some funding available to support the initiative.
	

	
	
	

	
	The CT Board is asked to look at the recommendations and key priorities for children and young people, and assess how the plan can be supported.  Links to other plans and documents also need to be identified.  There are a number of performance measure and indicators to monitor progress. 
	

	
	
	

	
	A lot of the needs data behind the plan indicate the real deprivation issues for BME young people, and the need to narrow the gap.  YS noted that the Children’s Trust has quite a rich dataset, eg. the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment for health and the needs assessment done last year for the CYPP.
	

	
	
	

	
	PB also noted from Page 50 that work is happening elsewhere on an intergenerational strategy which could feed into this.  An action plan is being developed which could feed in some of the ideas.  SD is leading on this and will progress.
	SD

	
	
	

	
	It was also noted that a recent youth referendum has agreed to set up a group of young advisors along side the Youth Parliament, who will be representative of the BME community, and able to present their views to senior managers.
	

	
	
	

	
	AJ notes that an assessment on child poverty is being undertaken currently and will pick upon BME indicators.  The Board agreed that PA should be encouraged to get involved in the Child Poverty Action Group.
	PA/AJ

	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	The Royal Marsden asked if it was possible that Children and young people with long term health needs could be represented in some way.  This can be done.  Shelly Dolan will contact PB.


	PB/S. Dolan

	
	The Board requested an update from adult social care at the next meeting.
	HC

	
	
	

	
	Development session
	

	
	
	

	
	YS introduced the session and made a presentation covering the significant issues.  This is distributed with these minutes.
	

	
	The previous CT Board looked at taking stock and this session was designed to look at opportunities and potential.  With many white papers etc forthcoming the CT needs a dialogue and time for reflection.  It is time to focus on a few tangible things to take us forward as a partnership.  In five years time, not all agencies will still exist, but there will still be children and young people and their families.

We should be working on delivering services which are smarter and cheaper, including shared services.

Health – The white paper has signalled a move to GP commissioning and the dialogue with Merton GPs has begun.  This is combined with changes in the delivery of provider services and the new role of the Royal Marsden.

Police – The Met will have to make considerable savings, and there could be regional solutions – there are serious discussions about brigading with Sutton.  The Safer Neighbourhoods agenda is changing as is the role of the Youth Justice Board and Youth Justice as a whole. One surprise change is the mistake which has made local authorities responsible for educating for YOIs from October 1.

VCS – the message is perhaps contradictory.  There could be huge opportunities or huge reductions as commissioning budgets decline.  CF believes that they must focus on the services offered by the sector, rather than the organisations involved – a major challenge.

Schools – There will be greater autonomy, and greater diversity in provision which will bring its own challenges.  The wellbeing and community cohesion duties have now gone.

Future of the Children’s Trust – A Children’s Trust Board and the requirement to engage is no longer a statutory duty, although the duty to cooperate remains.  Merton Children’s Trust has added value in coming together both strategically and operationally.  It allows conversations to take place.

Future of the Children & Young People Plan – this is also no longer a statutory requirement.  The challenge here is to minimise bureaucracy by maintain the relationship.
	

	
	
	

	
	Workshop notes are distributed with these minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	Feedback and forward planning
	

	
	
	

	
	MM indicated that the administration of the council desires to continue with the Children’s Trust, but this needs to be finally agreed politically.

The Board Agreed that the Trust should continue as a concept and partnership structure.

The future of the CYPP needs to be scoped out.  It must be practical and targeted on fewer deliverables.

A proposal will be brought to the November Board meeting.  By next April there will be a refresh of the vision and a new set of priorities. It was agreed that PB will meet with IN, AK, CF and others before the November meeting to move this forward.
	PB/SD

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Friday 26th November 2010 1.30-3.30 pm. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Venue: tba.
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